St Mary the Virgin Linton

Minutes of PCC Meeting held on Thursday 9th November 2017

Present: 
The Revd. Canon Dr Maggie Guite (Chair), The Revd. Dr N Bown, Mrs S Ellis (Treasurer), Mr A Gore, Mrs G Fraser Lee, Mrs C Lockstone,  Dr C Morse, Mrs S Mudge (Secretary), Mr J Organ, Dr D Parry-Smith, Miss R Richardson, Mr J Thorne, Dr M Warrington (Churchwarden), Mr D Watts (Churchwarden) and Mr M Younger.
1. Opening Prayer
2. Apologies 
Apologies were received from Ms Y Auckland and Mrs L Richardson.
3. Minutes of 20th July 2017
The minutes of 25th September 2017 were approved.
4. Matters Arising


4 School governors – Michael Younger reported that Mrs Hannah Foote was willing to be nominated as the DBE (Diocesan Board of Education) Foundation governor to replace Mr Will Bowes. The PCC were delighted to agree to Hannah’s nomination. Michael said that the Board would meet in early December and he would liaise with Hannah regarding the required application form.

12. Sound system – Molly Warrington reported that the loop system had been repaired. There had been a delay before installation as tests had to be completed to avoid it blowing again. Simon Roper had written notes to enable Sam Inglis to install it during the next weekend.


14. Infant School – Sue Mudge said that Moire Jarritt was willing to speak to PCC members, probably on either the 11th or 18th January, 7.30-8.30. It was suggested that Moire should talk for about 30 minutes and cover the role of the governors, the SIAMS inspection, the curriculum etc. followed by questions.
5. Mission Action Plan – progress
Objective 2: To de-clutter the church building and improve the music area. 

Molly Warrington had circulated a summary following the initial de-cluttering morning on Saturday 4th November. Most of the work focussed on tidying and rearranging the tables near the north entrance, sorting leaflets, loose items of information and the blue notice boards, sorting cupboards and discarding unused and unnecessary items. A small pew from the north aisle may not be required. Molly said that it would be helpful if someone were able to take charge of the interior; tidying and moving leaflets etc. to keep the area looking smart and welcoming. Colleen Lockstone’s offer to do this was accepted with gratitude.
The de-cluttering group had ended the morning with further discussion about replacing the orange stacking chairs with folding semi-upholstered chairs which could hang from a trolley and be housed in a cupboard similar to that at the end of the south aisle. Chris Morse offered to obtain a sample chair and colour swatch and will check that the style of chair will sit on uneven floor tiles satisfactorily. Estimates of cost were from £2000 upwards for a trolley holding 24 chairs and another 12 could be stacked on the floor. It was agreed to put in a bid to the Parish Council (deadline approaching) to help fund the chairs as they are needed for the events such as Remembrance Sunday and carol service, which attract larger numbers of people. A bid to the Anderson Trust would also be appropriate. The Fabric committee was asked to investigate the design and estimate the cost of a cupboard to match the flower vestry. Cork notice boards would be attached to the outside to replace the blue moveable boards. A large computer display with touch screen was also suggested to access information.

David and Anne Parry-Smith had sorted and audited the music books. David asked for permission to sell unwanted hymn books. Andrew Gore agreed to check that no permission was needed beyond that of the PCC.  
Molly’s paper also included a list of on-going priorities.

Objective 5: To improve communication (within congregations and across wider community).

Gill Fraser Lee explained that the group charged with developing ‘a brand’ (consisting of Gill, Maggie Guite, Sue Mudge and Linda Richardson) had met several times. The focus had been to identify an appropriate message to give to the community rather than how we see ourselves as a church. Church in the community and community in the church was still relevant – replacing the original word ‘our’ with ‘the’ was judged to be better. The group had listed a number of phrases and ‘rooted in the community, rooted in God’ were two ideas which they wished to develop. Linda has designed several images using trees and continues to work on a suitable one. The artwork will be appropriate for the pewsheet, notice boards, website, headed paper and other literature and therefore should look good in black and white as well as colour and varying size. Maggie Guite added that she had been discussing the infant school statement of values with the aim of making it more biblically rooted which then may show a closer link between the school and church.  
6. Rector’s Report
The Church of England has issued material for Advent with the theme ‘God with us’ with links to phone Apps. There are also booklets at 25p each and Maggie considered that it would be worth buying 25 to give to people. Maggie and Nicola Bown are planning Advent courses for Thursdays starting 30th November with a theme of Advent through visual art.
Maggie has invited people from the different home groups to a meeting next week to discuss sharing material and to suggest that one or two groups may like to use a York course for Advent weeks. This is linked to MAP Objective 3: To facilitate Spiritual Growth.

The talk on Housing Options for Older People has been arranged for the afternoon of 27th November in the pavilion. 

Tina Rice, the Linton outreach worker for REACH, has been invited to speak to people after the service on Sunday 26th November, to describe her work and encourage volunteers to help.

Databases – Melanie Symonds, the administrator, is creating a form to send to people on the pewsheet email list, inviting them to opt in to a church database. Maggie would find it very helpful to be able to access people’s phone numbers. Michael Younger requested that home address and post code is included. John Thorne recommended that the PCC should have a policy to say how personal information is held, how it is used and by whom. The questions must be compliant with new regulations which are due to be enforced on 25th May 2018. David Parry-Smith offered to help with this aspect. John Organ said that the various PCC approved policies should be accessible, in a folder in church and/or on the website.
Maggie’s role – Maggie explained that it was apparent that her role had become too large. She wished to give the PCC notice that she intended to step down from the ex-officio role as infant school governor sometime next year. The Bishop has agreed to her taking study leave, probably September to mid-November 2018. Maggie is literary executor for Stephen Sykes, a previous Bishop, and she will use the time to sort out his papers. Maggie has already discussed this with clergy colleagues and the churchwardens. The timing also takes Nicola Bown’s role into account, as by then Nicola will be in the third year of her time as Curate.

7. Prayer Ministry on Sundays

Maggie explained that the idea to enable people to pray with individuals had come from the home group which meets at Helene Evan’s house. It was suggested that the Resurrection Chapel could be used after people have taken Communion. A few trained people would be available for anyone who wished to pray. It would be very flexible and could continue during the closing hymn and longer if required. A question was raised as to whether the second station for administering Communion would interfere with access and Maggie said the need for two stations should be reviewed at a later meeting. It was agreed to offer the prayer ministry on a fourth Sunday when there is no commitment to the choir or music group.
8. Advent and Christmas liturgy plus use of psalms
David Parry-Smith said that recent services had offered different ways of singing psalms and this should be reviewed at some point. He felt that it would be helpful to have a worship group or liturgy group to plan services in a strategic way rather than in great detail. As Musical Director, he would appreciate knowing what was planned and had been surprised by the Kingdom liturgy the previous week. Maggie Guite explained that liturgy had been agreed by the clergy group. Molly Warrington suggested a quarterly meeting could be useful, comprising clergy, ALMs and music leaders.
Michael Younger asked whether incense would be used at Christmas services but no firm decision was reached. Colleen Lockstone said that she thought some people would welcome more silence in the services, during Communion for instance. Such issues could be discussed by a worship group.
9. Fabric committee report

A report from Andrew Gore had been circulated.

Music desk – a trial version was now in the church. Andrew Gore asked that the singers should try it out, rotating their normal positions if necessary and then send comments via Anne Parry-Smith. The desk is too high for singing while seated. Molly Warrington and Sue Mudge agreed that the music group could therefore stand when singing before the service and during communion. It was agreed to move the lectern for a trial period to assess the impact on sight lines for the musicians; of both the altar and screen. The PCC delegated these matters to Andrew Gore, David Parry-Smith and John Thorne.

Kitchenette - the PCC authorised Andrew to investigate the cost of providing foul water drainage to the site.

The PCC agreed that Andrew should include the possible cycle rack in his submission to the DAC.

Security – Andrew reported that that he had just been informed that the company who had provided security services had sold the business to a company based in Reading. The new company is willing to continue to cover St Mary’s and it was agreed that we would assess the situation after a year and see whether any problems had arisen from the changeover.

Pavilion ramp – Andrew had obtained further quotations for repairs but wished to note that if work were being done, the ramp should be extended further into the churchyard. It had become apparent after use by several people in wheelchairs, that the rake was too steep and therefore potentially dangerous.
Churchyard notice board – After sending a letter of complaint, Andrew had been invited to a meeting at SCDC to resolve the previous issues. He had since submitted a heritage statement and expected the consent to be granted soon.

Church Lane notice board – Sue Mudge passed on Anne Parry-Smith’s concerns that the lower edge of the opening door is loose and needs attention.

10. Finance & Stewardship Report

Papers had been circulated to show the financial situation from January - September. Michael Younger summarised the situation, referring to the printed notes and there were no questions from PCC members. Molly Warrington pointed out that most sources of income currently fell below budget.

Michael Younger and Sue Ellis had prepared a budget for 2018, based on the expected income and expenditure for the remainder of 2017 and known requirements for the next year. The aim is for a small surplus and assumptions are made that the scarecrow festival will be profitable and there will also be a Christmas fund raising event in 2018. The PCC is also very grateful for the continued support from the Friends of St Mary’s for funding major fabric items. The budget contains a sum of £6,000 for charitable giving: £5,000 to the Beacon Trust, £500 to support the local REACH work and a £500 donation to a national charity. David Parry-Smith proposed that the charitable giving figure be approved, seconded by Molly Warrington and agreed by those present. The budget as a whole was proposed by Sue Ellis, seconded by Colleen Lockstone and all were in favour.
Parish giving Scheme – Sue Ellis said that she was aiming to encourage everyone who used envelopes to move to direct debit. Michael Younger reported that every giver and everyone on the electoral roll would receive a letter within the next week about PGS. Michael intended to put an item in the pewsheet and asked to speak after the service on the 19th November to explain the scheme and offer to talk to anyone who required further information.
Carol service – there was a brief discussion about the charity to which the collection from the carol service should be given. The final choice of charity was delegated to the standing Committee. It was proposed by David Parry-Smith that 100% of the collection should be donated, seconded by John Organ and agreed with two abstentions.
11. Events Committee report
The PCC noted the report from the Events committee. Planning for the scarecrow festival (29th June) is underway. Groups and clubs are being contacted and PCC members were asked to liaise with those with which they are involved. Another major event will be a concert on 17th March.
Michael Younger pointed out that it is crucial to have a database of everyone involved in the church community (following item 6), as currently a small number of people appear to do a tremendous amount of work. It is essential to get more people involved and the whole of the PCC should support fund raising events. A sub-group should be formed to run a Christmas event next year and other major events – defer to next meeting. The main focus of the Events committee is for social functions, not fund raising. Chris Morse asked that the Events committee should liaise with the Friends committee, when dates are proposed.

12. Any Other Business 
The date of the Annual Parochial Church Meeting was set for Thursday 19th April 2018.
The meeting closed with The Grace.
Dates of future meetings 2017 – 2018

Monday 22nd January 2018

Thursday 8th March.
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